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On 23 July 2004, the Commission took two deci-
sions rejecting two complaints lodged in 1997 by
ferry operators — Scandlines Sverige AB (herein-
after ‘Scandlines’) and Sundbusserne AS (herein-
after ‘Sundbusserne’) — against the Port of
Helsingborg (Helsingborgs Hamn AB hereinafter
‘the Port’) in Sweden. Helsingborgs Hamn AB is a
limited liability company wholly owned by the
City of Helsingborg.

These two parallel complaints related to alleged
abuses under Article 82 EC. Both notably alleged
that the Port charges excessive port fees for
services provided to ferry operators active on the
Helsingborg-Elsinore route (‘the HH-route’)
between Sweden and Denmark.

Article 82 EC prohibits any abuse of dominant
position consisting in ‘directly or indirectly
imposing unfair purchase or selling prices or
other unfair trading conditions’ (emphasis added).
In practice, unfair pricing is commonly referred to
as ‘excessive’ pricing.

From the beginning, the two cases were consid-
ered as being important, notably because of their
potential impact on the transportation of passen-
gers and goods on the HH-route, which is one of
the main ferry routes in the EU in terms of volume
of traffic. They required considerable investiga-
tion due to the complex factual and legal issues
involved. Based on the available evidence, the
Commission has come to the conclusion that the
two complaints should be rejected.

The decisions, even though they are rejection deci-
sions, have a wider relevance for excessive/unfair
pricing issues, notably because the existing case
law in this field of competition law is rather limited
(mainly United Brands (1)). The decisions notably
address elements that should be taken into account
when determining the economic value of a service
and whether a price is unfair and thus constitutes
an abuse of a dominant position within the
meaning of Article 82 EC.

DG Competition will make a non-confidential
version of these two decisions available on its

website. The present article presents the key
features of the approach taken by the Commission
in this case.

Methodology followed by the

Commission in assessing whether the

port charges are excessive/unfair

The approach taken by the Commission in this
case focuses on the central question to be
addressed in an excessive/unfair pricing case, i.e.
the relation between the price and the economic
value of the service/product. In United Brands, the
European Court of Justice (hereinafter ‘ECJ’) has
defined what may constitute an excessive/unfair
pricing abuse under Article 82. In paragraph 250
of that judgment it stated that ‘charging a price
which is excessive because it has no reasonable
relation to the economic value of the product
supplied would be such an abuse’.

In United Brands, the ECJ remained, however,
very open as to the choice of a methodology and
referred to several possibilities to determine
whether prices are excessive/unfair:

— The ECJ mentions in paragraph 251 the possi-
bility, ‘inter alia’, to make a comparison
between the selling price of the product in
question and its cost of production, which
could disclose the amount of the profit margin.

— The ECJ explained in paragraph 252 that the
questions to be determined are ‘whether the
difference between the costs actually incurred
and the price actually charged is excessive,
and, if the answer to this question is in the affir-
mative, whether a price has been imposed
which is either unfair in itself or when
compared to competing products’ (emphasis
added).

— The ECJ acknowledges that ‘other ways may
be devised — and economic theorists have not
failed to think up several — of selecting the
rules for determining whether the price of a
product is unfair’ (paragraph 253).
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(1) Case 27/76, United Brands v Commission [1978] ECR 207.



The Commission followed in this case the method-
ology set out by the ECJ in paragraph 252 of the
United Brands judgement. The Commission has
therefore sought to determine the costs actually
incurred by the Port in providing the products/
services in question (the costs of production) and
made a comparison with the prices actually
charged. The Commission has then assessed
whether the prices are unfair when compared to
prices charged by the Port to other users or by
other ports, or whether the prices are unfair in
themselves.

Determination of the costs incurred by

the Port in the provision of port

services to the ferry-operators

In the absence of a realistic breakdown of the
Port's costs allocated to ferry-operators, the
Commission has sought to make an approximate
calculation and allocation of these costs, based on
data made available by the Port, mainly from the
audited financial reports.

This was made with great difficulty in this case but
it was not possible to determine with certainty all
relevant incurred costs. It should be noted that
most of the costs of the Port are indirect costs
which had to be allocated between the different
categories of users, using keys of repartition.
Furthermore, most of these costs are fixed costs,
whereas the variable costs (i.e. costs that vary with
the number of calls made by the ferry-operators in
the port of Helsingborg or the number of passen-
gers/vehicles transported onboard the ferries) are
proportionally very low.

It must be recalled that the burden of proof is on
the Commission to demonstrate, based on cogent
evidence, the existence of an abuse under Article
82 of the EC Treaty. In this respect, the ECJ stated
in United Brands that ‘however unreliable the
particulars supplied by [the dominant
company]..., the fact remains that it is for the
Commission to prove that [the dominant company]
charged unfair prices’. (1) In that particular case,
the Court found that the basis for the calculation of
the production costs of United Brands adopted by
the Commission was open to criticism, and that
any doubt must benefit the alleged infringer. (2)

Based on the Commission's approximate cost/
price analysis, it appeared that the ferry-operations

generate profits whereas, in general, the other
operations of the port generate losses.

Both complainants contended that the profit
margin derived from the ferry-operations exceeds
what they consider to be reasonable and that this
would be sufficient to conclude that the port
charges are excessive/unfair.

With regard to the relation between the price and
the costs, the Commission concluded in the two
decisions that, even if it were to be assumed that
the profit margin of the Port is high, this would not
necessarily lead to the conclusion that the price is
unfair and would thus constitute an abuse prohib-
ited under Article 82 EC, provided that this price
has a reasonable relation to the economic value of
the product/service supplied. This is one of the
main conclusions in this case. The Commission
considered that, in order to decide whether Article
82 had been infringed, it had to proceed to the
second question as set out by the ECJ in paragraph
252 of the United Brands judgement, i.e. to deter-
mine whether the prices charged to the ferry-oper-
ators are unfair, either in themselves or when
compared to other ports.

Whereas it appears evident that the test set out by
the Court in paragraph 252 of the United Brands
judgement is twofold, the complainants suggested
that both limbs of the test actually address the same
question, i.e. whether the price is excessive in rela-
tion to the economic value of the service. For the
sake of clarity, the Commission has followed the
sequence of questions set out by the Court in para-
graph 252 of the United Brands judgement.
However, it is clear from this judgement itself, that
this is one methodology amongst others possible
(see paragraph 253) and that the main question is
whether the price has a reasonable relation to the
economic value of the service (see paragraph 250).

Assessment of whether the port

charges are unfair when compared to

the price of ‘competing products’

Following the test set out by the ECJ in paragraph
252 of the United Brands judgement, the Commis-
sion has examined whether the port charges would
be unfair when compared to prices charged (i) by
the Port to other users or (ii) by other ports with
ferry traffic.
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(1) Case 27/76, United Brands v Commission [1978] ECR 207, at paragraph 264.

(2) Ibid, at para 265.



In this case, there are difficulties in making mean-
ingful comparisons between prices charged for the
provision of port services, notably because the
services provided to the different users in the port
of Helsingborg or in other ports are not compa-
rable or because a direct comparison between the
different charging systems is not straightforward.
Against these difficulties, the Commission has
nevertheless sought to make such comparisons and
come to the conclusion that there is insufficient
evidence to conclude that the port fees charged by
the Port to the ferry-operators would be unfair
when compared to the port fees charged by the Port
to other users or to the port fees charged in other
ports (including the port of Elsinore located at the
opposite side of the HH route).

Assessment of what constitutes

the ‘economic value’ of the service

provided by the Port in this case and

of whether the port charges are unfair

in themselves

As underlined above, the decisive test in United
Brands about the fairness of a price concerns the
relation between the price charged and the
economic value of the product/service. However,
the ECJ did not specifically set out how the ‘eco-
nomic value’ of a product/service should be deter-
mined.

The complainants considered that the economic
value of the product/service should be determined
by following a ‘cost-plus approach’. According to
such an approach, the economic value of a
product/service should be calculated by adding to
the costs incurred in the provision of this product/
service a reasonable profit which would be a pre-
determined percentage of the production costs.
Since the port charges, which are based on the
approximate cost allocation made by the Commis-
sion, seem to exceed the costs borne by the Port in
providing port services to the ferry-operators, plus
what the complainants would consider to be a
reasonable margin, the complainants claimed that
the port charges in question would then have to be
found unfair within the meaning of Article 82.

While not excluding that the question whether a
price is unfair may be assessed within a ‘cost-plus
framework’, the Commission considered in these
two decisions that the economic value of the
product/service cannot, however, as explained

below, simply be determined by adding to the
costs incurred in the provision of the product/
service, a profit margin which would be a pre-
determined percentage of the production costs.

Firstly, it should be recalled that there are uncer-
tainties as regards the precise determination of the
production costs that the Commission has taken
into account.

Secondly, there is no information on what a
‘reasonable’ profit margin of a ferry-port should
be. It was not possible in this case to establish valid
benchmarks as concerns the profitability of ferry-
operations in ports. The determination of such
benchmarks would need the same amount of effort
for each port as the one required for the port of
Helsingborg, with similar uncertainties as regards
the precise level of the costs, profits and equity
attributable to the ferry-operations. Even if
benchmarks on profits of ferry-ports could be
established, they would in principle only be
considered as an indication and would not be
conclusive in themselves as to whether the price
charged bears any reasonable relation to the
economic value of the services provided.

The ‘cost-plus approach’ suggested by the
complainants takes only into account the condi-
tions of supply of the product/service. The
Commission considered, however, that the
economic value should be determined with regards
to the particular circumstances of the case and take
into account also non-cost related factors such as
the demand for the product/service.

In this respect, the two decisions note that the
ferry-operators benefit from an excellent location
of the port of Helsingborg and that this should be
taken into account in the assessment of the
economic value of the service provided by the Port
and in its price. The fact that the port services are
provided by the Port at this specific place allows
both passengers and ferry-operators to cross the
Øresund in an expeditious way (1), which is in
itself valuable, creates and sustains demand both
on the downstream market (the market for trans-
port services on ferries) and the upstream market
(the market for the provision of port services to
ferry-operators). This specific feature does not
necessarily imply higher production costs for the
provider of the port services. However, it is valu-
able for the customer and also for the provider, and
thereby increases the economic value of the
product/service.
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(1) The sailing distance between Helsingborg and Elsinore, which is the shortest between Sweden and Denmark, allows them to
operate a frequent 20-minute-shuttle service, which is more cost-efficient and attractive for passenger and vehicle traffic. This
particular ferry-route is, therefore, unique compared to most other international ferry routes.



It is concluded in the two decisions that, despite an
extensive analysis, there is not sufficient evidence
that the Port charges prices that would have ‘no
reasonable relation to the economic value’ of the
service provided. There is therefore no sufficient

evidence to establish that the Port charges exces-
sive/unfair prices and thereby abuses its dominant
position within the meaning of Article 82 EC.
Scandlines has appealed the rejection decision to
the Court of First Instance.
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